# SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT FORUM

# MONDAY, 18 JUNE 2018

PRESENT: Councillors David Evans (Chairman) and Natasha Airey (Vice-Chairman) and Charles Hollingsworth

Also in attendance: Alison Penny, Sarah Cottle and Lorraine Clark

Officers: Wendy Binmore and Clive Haines

# **APOLOGIES**

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Lynne Jones.

## **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

None.

#### MINUTES

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLU: That the minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2018 be approved.

# <u>UPDATE ON EARLY YEARS PUPIL PREMIUM PROJECT</u>

Clive Haines, Schools Leadership Development Manager provided a handout which illustrated the changes in the outcomes of pupils that received Pupil Premium (PP). Members noted the following key points:

- ➤ Phonics standards for year one had increased and the Local Authority (LA) ranked 74<sup>th</sup> compared to 148<sup>th</sup> in 2016.
- Only 9.2% of pupils were considered as PP which was considerably lower than other LA's but, that presented challenges because with such a small cohort, it made the numbers seem larger in terms of percentages and averages.
- ➤ In 2016, there were 182 disadvantage pupils in KS1 that received PP, in 2017, that number had dropped to 173.
- > Two thirds of children receiving PP met the standards in reading in KS1.
- The Royal Borough was ranked at 135 in 2017 for writing in KS1 compared with 143 in 2016, and 127 in 2017 which was down from 119 for Maths in 2016.
- Nationally, RBWM ranked 115<sup>th</sup> for attainment of Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS).
- KS1 and KS2 next steps:
  - Phonics Screening monitoring taken place with one PP child observed at each visit
  - PP Gap Analysis was still being monitored by Link Advisors with barriers to learning being explored.
  - PP Champions networks had started which enabled practitioners to share good practice and raise expectations for all pupils. The next meeting was due to take place on 20 September 2018.

- DfE SSIF Bid for SK2 Literacy re-submitted and awaiting an outcome from the DfE. If successful, there would be a budget of £95k to spend on raising literacy standards.
- ➤ Learning from others next steps:
  - Discussions took place with Richmond and Kingston LA's regarding reading and writing; after two hours, all three LA's realised they were all doing the same thing but, the low numbers of PP children in the Borough made the numbers look like targets were not being met as well as the other LA's.
  - A further School Improvement meeting was scheduled in Term 1 and was to focus on PP with Richmond and Kingston both taking part.
- Example Cluster School Working:
  - Reason: Group of 8 schools working together in the MishMash Group put together a joint School Improvement Plan where there were common areas of development in every school. Where some schools had strengths in areas of weakness for other schools, those schools supported each other to improve in those areas. Every area on the plan was linked to PP focus a lot of the work done was sharing good practice and what worked well. The groups looked at the whole school curriculum and discussed if it was fit for purpose.
  - Outcome: all schools undertook a survey which looked at common barriers to progress and achievement. The main barriers were:
    - Restricted range of experiences resulting in restricted range of language. The groups looked at having mentors in schools, having children help to mark their work with teachers which had a positive impact. Some data analysis had also been carried out with results looking positive so far.
    - Lack of skills amongst parents to support children.
    - Poor school readiness/poor diet/lack of space to do homework.
    - Low aspirations/expectations.
    - Lack of Meta-cognition skills
  - That formed the ongoing CPD for the following two years:
    - Learning walks in EYFS amongst headteachers to pick up on development of early language skills and parental engagement.
    - Joint CPD for all staff at all schools on whole school Growth Midset approach.
    - Joint CPD on Curriculum Design to ensure the school's curriculum is suited to particular pupils and was driven by values.

Councillor Airey queried if it was known why there was a difference in percentages between 2016 and 2017 and asked if it was know what the reasons for the changes in percentages were, as the numbers of PP children were smaller so there were fewer meeting standards. The Schools Leadership Development Manager stated that each PP child was worth a larger percentage so it was not necessarily down to any barriers to learning. He added it was hoped that 2018 would show an increase in the percentage of PP children that met standards; it was difficult to find a trend as the Borough was dealing with so few PP children. Alison Penny from the MishMash Cluster Group stated each cohort could potentially have three times more special needs so it was cohort based. Councillor Airey stated it would be interesting data to analyse to include children with Special Educational Needs (SEN), as well as the PP data. She requested the information be circulated to Members so it did not have to wait till the next meeting. Cllr Airey said she knew everyone was working hard but, she wanted the evidence to show why it was looking like the work being carried out wasn't

working. Alison Penny confirmed she had tracked progress made so there was raw data but, that needed to be analysed.

Sarah Cottle from the Nursery Federation stated it might look like the PP children were not meeting targets as they were a brand new cohort that had just started Early Yeas Foundation Stage (EYFS). The Chairman stated that Members needed a written report to know exactly where the Borough was and then decide if the report needed to go to Overview and Scrutiny. The Schools Leadership Development Manager confirmed he could report unvalidated data and then validate it at a later date. Councillor Airey stated it would be good to have a report showing the work that had been done with KS1 and she also appreciated that it was a new cohort so there would only be this year's data.

Councillor Hollingsworth stated that writing had improved, but maths and reading had got worse. The Schools Leadership Development Manager explained that it had stayed around the same levels. The Borough ranked 143 out of 160 LA's in 2016 and in 2017, the Borough ranked 117. It was because the Borough had such a small number of PP children so LA's with a higher number of pupils were likely to have a better outcome. He added that with regards to phonics, the Borough ranked 74 out of 148 LA's and KS2 was slightly better still. In 2017, the Borough had 17% disadvantaged pupils but, one child made such a difference to percentages as it was such a small cohort. Sarah Cottle commented that the funding for PP was not a significant amount. EYFS received £100 per PP child per term and KS1 the funding was approximately £1,000 for the academic year. The Schools Leadership Development Manager confirmed the schools chose how they spent their funding but, because it was such a small cohort, it was not a significant amount of money whereas, the higher the volume of PP children, the more funding would be available. Alison Penny stated schools could combine their PP funding so they could run programmes and train and upskill staff which had an impact. The Schools Leadership Development Manager explained that such a small amount of funding would not make a huge difference and the schools had to state on a website how the funding was spent and what the outcomes of that spending were. Because some schools only had one or two PP children on role, the funding did not produce a significant outcome.

The Schools Leadership Development Manager stated KS1 was the main area of development and all schools were screened which included both maintained and academy schools.

Alison Penny gave examples of how cluster schools were working to improve standards. She said children could attend good or outstanding schools and good or outstanding after school clubs, however that was still not making up for what children experienced outside of school. More money needed to be invested in early years to help make up the differences between home and school to raise standards. She added the cluster groups tried to mix the children and get them working together. When there were high percentages of children with poor language skills, there were no role models for them to learn from so, buddying them up with children with good language skills helped to raise levels. In schools with a higher percentage of children with poor language skills, there was little opportunity to mix children with those who had wider language.

Lorraine Clark from the Nursery Foundation stated the cluster groups put CPD in for teachers, raised the profile and looked at good practice which would raise attainment for all. All things that were being done were having a positive impact on children. Councillor Airey thanked all of the officers and teaching staff for all their hard work.

Councillor Hollingsworth stated raising standards for all children meant the ratio did not improve. Lorrain Clark responded it helped all the children but, that was not how standards were measured, so progress was being made. One solution that could close the gap was to have some early years children repeat early years again until they were ready to move on but, that was not something that was done in the UK. She added the expectation on children was huge with research from around the world suggesting giving children more time to reach their goals, meant they levelled out when they were older. Alison Penny explained that children were not better because they reached stages at certain times, children had to go through stages and milestones at their own pace.

The Chairman queries if the role of volunteers in schools helped children. Lorraine Clark explained research showed it was high quality teaching that made the difference. The Borough had pockets of quality teaching but, there were also teachers that were worried about statistics which could curtail their best practice. The Schools Leadership Development Manager confirmed Ofsted reports show that there is a high quality of teachers in the Borough but, there is a massive issue with recruitment. Alison Penny added that Ofsted were also saying the curriculum was narrowing children's experiences. Schools were not judged on happy children, or fit and healthy children; schools were judged on the outcomes of pupils'. Councillor Hollingsworth commented that most people in prison were unable to read and write so getting it right as early as possible was essential for society as a whole. Alison Penny commented that schools were also measured on what they did for their more able children as well as making disadvantaged children go above meeting their targets in order to close the gap.

Councillor Hollingsworth asked what the Borough could do to improve outcomes that did not cost a lot of money. Alison Penny stated there were volunteers that went into schools from the local Rotary Clubs but, schools really needed every adult to be very highly skilled. The Chairman stated it was a lovely activity for social skills but not a replacement for good quality teaching.

**Action –** Schools Leadership Development Manager to circulate SEN information as well as the data on outcomes of PP pupils at KS 1.

# PUPIL PREMIUM SUMMER CAMP

The Schools Leadership Development Manager explained to Members that the aim of the Pupil Premium Summer Camp was to deliver a three day Summer Active Transition Camp for 85 young people in the SL6 postcode that met the PP criteria. The children attending would be ages nine to 11 years old and Maidenhead primary schools were invited to nominate children to attend. There was a mix of children that were nominated and children that were going to the same school in the following September were paired up. The camp had been funded by Spoore, Merry, Rixman Foundation.

The Schools Leadership Development Manager expected 130 children to attend the three day camp in the first week of the school holidays with a focus on physical activity, sport and healthy lifestyles and to develop leadership and team building qualities. The expected outcomes of the Summer Camp were:

- ➤ To engage 135 young people from deprived backgrounds who would not normally experience a school holiday activity or family holiday in three days of high quality sporting physical activity, promoting a healthy lifestyle.
- ➤ To improve personal development skills i.e. self-confidence, self-belief, determination, personal best, willingness to try something new.
- > An opportunity to mix with other pupils.
- To improve awareness of health lifestyle choices.
- > To try new activities.
- > Breaking down breaking down barriers for transitioning between primary and secondary schools.

## NETWORK MEETINGS FOR PUPIL CHAMPIONS SCHOOLS

Members noted that schools could only register to attend the Network Meetings if they had at least three PP children on role. The meetings had been very well attended and all but one type of setting attended. The feedback from the meetings was very positive with a lot of conversations which took place on how standards could be improved with a lot of collaborative work being planned.

Four specialists held sessions with reading and research and then those groups that attended those sessions could take their knowledge back to their tables to share with their groups. There was also a speaker in the afternoon that was very motivational and that resonated with the groups. Everyone that attended took something away with them to implement in their own settings. An action plan had been created for a similar event to take place in 2019.

Alison Penny stated the Borough was very interested in where the children were moving onto so that they could be tracked throughout their time at school, passports would be produced for PP children to help with transitions. She added that PP children changed and the numbers changed so in 2019, there might not be the same numbers in the PP cohort therefore, some settings might not be able to attend the meetings and the Borough was looking to see what could be done about that to ensure full participation wherever possible.

Lorraine Clark stated a lot of monitoring took place in Early Years Foundation Stage but, it was anecdotal so the Borough had been careful in asking how confident people were in raising children's attainment. Alison Penny explained that language could be monitored, so some PP funding was used to upskill early years practitioners so they had a better idea on how to assess levels properly to see where improvements were.

ne meeting, which began at 5.00 pm, tinished at 6.30 pm	
	CHAIRMAN
	DATE

L'ala la como a ( E OO a con Calabard a ( O OO a co